WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 2nd March 2020

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 2nd March at 7.00 pm.
236. PRESENTATION BY DAVID FOTHERGILL, LEADER OF SOMERSET COUNTY COUNCIL (SCC) ON CONSIDERATION OF A UNITARY AUTHORITY FOR SOMERSET.
Due to the length of this item, details were recorded separately in the following report.
Councillor Fothergill thanked Councillors for inviting him to the meeting to share his thoughts on a possible restructure of the Somerset Councils. He had first started considering a Unitary Authority 2 years ago.

A study and report had been commissioned and SCC and the District Councils all agreed that it was not feasible for the situation to remain as is. Projecting ahead 15 years Somerset would have 30% older people (65 years and over), fewer younger people, and double the current amount of residents aged over 85. Inevitably service demands would change.

As a county Somerset generally had poor social mobility and educational achievements, as well as lower incomes. The county also needed to move towards carbon neutrality.

One option had always been for Councils to work more closely together but this simply hadn’t happened, therefore Cllr Fothergill was now proposing a plan to drive towards a Unitary Authority.

Towns and Parish councils would have a key role, potentially delivering extra services from a position closer to the community. These might include parking, car parks, Tree Preservation Orders, services around wellbeing etc. There would also be more local democracy with more decisions being passed to the community. A Unitary Authority would help reduce confusion for the public as to which Council provided which services.
Cllr Fothergill handed round a set of documents for each councillor. The presentation was opened for questions:-

Cllr Henley agreed that debate about the future of local councils needed to happen, however it was his opinion that the proposal was predatory in nature, being unpalatable to the current District Councils. He was concerned that services for vulnerable people would fall away, also that there was the risk of double taxation. Not all parishes would be in a position to take up the option for providing services themselves. The recent restructure of Somerset and Taunton Council had been a painful and wasteful process which did not need repeating. He raised the estimated £82 million pound start-up costs for Unitary Authorities, and pointed out that there were other options which also saved costs.
Cllr Fothergill acknowledged that some financial data in the report was not 100% accurate, and that the next stage was for a full report and business case. The difficulties around the SWT merger were no good reason for pursuing Unitary Authority status.

Cllr Lithgow noted that IGNITE had prepared the initial report, and this company had been responsible for the SWT consultation. He considered them to be discredited. 

Cllr Fothergill agreed that the report was less than satisfactory and that IGNITE would not be used. He added that Unitary Authorities were a well-proven model and that District Councils were modern, and not historic institutions.
Cllr Barr raised major concerns, suggesting the bid was a ‘cash-grab’ where all the assets would be stripped, the District Council tax funding would be taken, then local parishes would have to provide services at their own cost which would result in double-taxation. He proposed the parish precept would need to rise to £150 to cover costs.

Cllr Fothergill clarified that this would not be a take-over by SCC as they themselves would cease to exist. The move was about preserving assets for residents. SCC had just released £1million for carbon reduction measures, and Council housing would certainly be retained to provide a strong income stream. The number of Councillors would reduce with a ratio of approximately 5000 residents per Councillor.
Cllr Govier warned against re-running the very same arguments as the last time the Unitary Authority was proposed. It was regrettable that the SWT merger was so recent, but he was convinced that a Unitary Authority was the only way forward – as long as the business model and economic case was satisfactory. The move to Unitary would present an ambitious Council like Wellington the opportunity to be more proactive in taking on services which would be tailored to the local community.

Cllr Thorne told the meeting he had previously not been in favour of a Unitary Authority. However, the project to work together under the Pioneer Somerset banner simply had not worked. No cost savings had been achieved. The creation of South West 1 had also proved highly unsuccessful. He noted that SWT currently shared its legal services via SHAPE, which is delivered from Shepton Mallet, so sharing service-delivery across District Councils already existed. He did not believe the current model could continue, but there was a sufficient number of residents to make a Unitary Authority work. He had therefore come to believe this was the right way forward.

Cllr Fothergill clarified that the government standard for a Unitary Authority is between 350,000 and 700,000 residents. With 550,000 residents in Somerset this was an ideal population size.

Cllr McGuffie spoke to support the proposal as a good solution. His concern was the risk of things going wrong within such a large-scale restructure.

Cllr Fothergill agreed, reiterating the strong need to get the process right.

He went on to conclude his presentation by stating the process was in an early stage. He had written to the Secretary of State requesting leave to provide a submission regarding a move to a Unitary Authority. There would be extensive consultation and he welcomed as much feedback as possible including creative suggestions and solutions.

Cllr Henley added that IGNITE had been appointed by the previous SWT administration.
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